09/13/2017
Finance and Warrant Committee

Liz O’Donnell, Cecilia Emery Butler, Dave Roberts, Kevin Hughes, John Heffernan, Susan Fay, and Kevin Preston present.
Marty Lindemann and Sue Carney not present but arrived during the meeting.

Meeting began at 6:39

Mr. Preston opened the floor for public comment.  There was none.

Mr. Hughes extended his thanks to the committee for their well-wishes during his recent recovery.

Recording began at 6:42.

The School Department was first to present.  Mr. Preston explained that he had discussed the beginning of the benchmarking process with the School Committee and shared some of their earlier plans.

Mr. Welch mentioned his enthusiasm for finding a more feedback-oriented approach to gathering data and evaluating the role of the school leadership.  He explained that the Massachusetts department of elementary and secondary education publishes a report containing information on a variety of metrics on MA public schools.  He said that public schools are not necessarily the only metric for measuring education in a town.  He clarified that almost 23% of students in Dedham do not attend public schools.  One of the goals of the public school system is to create a school system appealing enough to reduce that number.

Mr. Welch explained that some high costs lately have been caused by the high expense optimally educating students that are not “typically functioning,” that is to say, students who are more difficult to educate, by any metric.

He gave the example of English-secondary speaking students and students with disabilities.  The percentage of both of these groups among the student body can lead to increased education costs.  

Sue Carney arrived at 6:43.  8 committee members present.

Mr. Welch pointed out that the town has pushed lately to try to keep these students in-district instead of sending them out to other schools, which is both less expensive and generally more effective.  A recent change in the state measurement of economic needs has switched it from “free and reduced lunch” to “Economically disadvantaged.”  The previous metric was somewhat inaccurate and inconvenient, and once a school reached 51% the entire school was considered to meet the criteria.

There are 3 groups traditionally expressed as “high needs” students.  This encompasses any student who is ESL, Economically Disadvantaged, or Differently-abled.  A student who meets any of these criteria counts towards the state percentage.  However, students who meet multiple “high needs” qualifiers are still counted as one student, because the value is expressed as a percentage.

He explained that the larger a school district, the more options a school has for approaching their issues.  He explained that he has a few comparable districts in mind for their benchmarking, but he would like to hear more from the finance and warrant committee before they make a final decision.  He explained that nearby districts are not necessarily “educationally similar,” that is to say, they are not as valuable as benchmarks.

Mr. Preston explained that the committee had previously deferred to Mr. Kern and Ms. Terkelsen on selecting benchmark communities.  However, they like to take a look at neighboring districts as well.  He said that while the goal is to truly measure performance, in the early stages of this project they may be more forced to rely on performance indicators.

Mr. Welch enumerated the importance of measuring growth as well as performance.  Comparative growth for individual students is just as important, if not more important, than overall student performance.  The school has now completed a massive restructuring and he believes that we may be able to staff our schools with fewer employees, lowering per-pupil expense.

Ms. Emery Butler asked how “per-pupil expense” was calculated.  Mr. Welch explained the formula.

Ms. Terkelsen emphasized the importance of developing the correct definitions for their measurements so that everyone understands exactly what each metric is.  

Mr. Welch explained that such costs as healthcare for retirees and debt service are counted in their per-pupil expenses.  It also contains administration costs.  He explained that these costs even include such things as out-of-district tuition and tuition to Blue Hills and Norfolk agricultural school.

Mr. Roberts asked how large of an effect the healthcare split had on our benchmarking measures.  He also suggested that we need to pay close attention to how other districts calculate per-pupil expense.  Mr. Rippin answered that because this statistic comes from one source, they are calculated the same.  However, some towns send very, very few kids to vocational or similar tuition schools.  Mr. Welch said that last year, 77 students went to our public schools then transferred to Blue Hills.

Mr. Preston expressed the importance of the calculation being as in-depth as it is.  He reminded the committee that they had made plans that would be met by September 15th to introduce proposals for their benchmarking program.  He also reminded the committee that by mid-December, they expect to have access to data sets from some departments within the town of Dedham.  

Mr. Heffernan asked if the Mr. Welch could share the benchmarks he looks at for his own purposes. 

Mr. Welch answered that some of their comparisons to other comparable towns may have driven some of their recent restructuring choices.  He also said that he feels that the school system in Dedham got itself into some trouble during the recent economic depression and did not recover as quickly as it should have.  He reminded the committee that seeing the results of such structural changes takes time.

Ms. Fay asked about public school rankings, such as those they might find in magazines.  Mr. Welch explained that many of these magazines rely on “convenient” measures to produce the results they want.  He noted the importance of measuring improvement on students who have difficulties rather than the peak performance of the strongest students.   Mr. pointed out that while they may not be great metrics, these sources are used by people researching new schools districts.

Mr. Rippin asked how many data points and comparable towns the committee was looking for.  Mr. Preston answered that the committee started out looking for 12 towns and when they decided which towns to benchmark, increased it to 16.  He clarified that the number is likely to go down and will not go up.

Mr. Preston expressed a reluctance to try to go too quickly with this project, causing it to fail.  He explained that it would be better to have complete data about a smaller list of communities. 

Mr. Welch asked what finance trend data the committee was interested in.  He has now been superintendent for 3 years, and he feels that he has a pretty good idea for where they were in the past and where they are headed for the future.  

Mr. Preston asked when Mr. Welch could have the data ready they requested.  Mr. Welch estimated October 5th.  Mr. Preston asked if he could have it by October 3rd to better align with a committee meeting.

Mr. Kern asked if the committee would like to try to be more formal with their budget calendar going forward.  This would allow the general public as well as the committee and their benchmarking plans to know well ahead of time when they would meet.  While he hasn’t gotten the impression that the Finance committee has had issues with scheduling, the CEC and other committees have had more issues.  

7:18 Marty Lindemann Arrived.  9 Committee members present.

Mr. Heffernan suggested that the best schedule he experience while on the CEC was when they started the process in September.  However, discussing the Operating Budget early has proved difficult because people were just flat out not prepared to talk about it.  Mr. Kern suggested they table this discussion for a later meeting, and Mr. Preston agreed.  

Mr. Roberts noted that the school committee puts out a budget calendar, and something similar could be valuable to the Finance Committee.

Ms. Fay asked about some of the information that Ms. Terkelsen had presented the committee with.  Ms. Terkelsen noted that the School representatives had not yet received the same information she had shared with the committee.  Ms. Fay said that the numbers she is most interested in is Output numbers, as a method of comparing our progress to ourselves in the past.

Ms. Baker explained to the committee that the meetings on October 3rd and 5th are Warrant meetings.  Anything being looked at pertaining to the schools will be scheduled for the 10th to avoid conflict with school committee meetings.  Mr. Roberts pointed out that it may be best to schedule a separate night from the warrant hearings to dedicate to further school related discussions.  Ms. Baker agreed.  

Mayanne Briggs of the school committee explained that they would not need a lot of time to generate a list of comparable towns for their benchmarking program.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]Steve Bilafer of the school committee asked if the committee was interested in their scholastic comparable towns being the same as their municipally comparable towns.  Ms. Carney answered that it would not be appropriate to compare municipal and school benchmarks to the same sets of towns.  She feels that the set of communities selected to compare municipally were very well chosen and commended Ms. Terkelsen on the information she presented to the committee.  She said that similarly, she believe the school committee are the best people to choose which towns we compare to scholastically.

Mr. Lindemann asked if the school system had been benchmarking for the past 5 years, and if they had their data and comparable communities already set up.  Mr. Rippin explained that they only set up benchmarking at certain key times during the year.  

Ms. Terkelsen explained to the committee that the data provided that pertains to the schools comes from the Department of Education websites, and does not represent data collected by the schools themselves.  It is not intended to substitute or act as the school benchmarking metrics, and is compared against our municipally comparable communities, not a different set.  She apologized specifically to the school committee that the project was not more coordinated with them ahead of time, and re-iterated that the data points she chose are not reflective of the data points she believes the schools should provide.

Mr. Preston suggested they find a time to discuss with the school committee.   October 11th was selected on as working the best for all parties involved.  The final schedule for October was decided to be 3rd, 5th, 10th, and 11th.

Ms. Terkelsen provided a printout of financial and statistical analysis to the committee and began her presentation.

Mr. Preston noted that he is impressed by the quality of the data provided to the committee by Ms. Terkelsen.  

Ms. Terkelsen explained that this data was collected in response to a request to decide on comparable towns and create a selection of performance indicators.  She stressed that this is the beginning of a the new benchmarking project, and a lot of decisions still need to be made about what performance indicators will be used.  Ms. Terkelsen drew attention to the list of comparable communities.  This list was created both by town management and using input from the committee.  Appended to this list was Needham, Norwood, Milton, Canton, and Westwood, all neighboring communities.  Also considered were nearby communities, but many were not comparable.

Mr. Lindemann asked if Boston could be broken into its individual neighborhoods to collect tax and spending data.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that data could be collected but is unlikely to have value to us. 

Ms. Terkelsen explained the criteria that she used to select the towns.  She explained that each selection criteria introduced lowered the quantity of applicable towns.  Ms. Carney asked what criteria led to Walpole being removed from the list.  She also asked if the Income Per Capita data was taken from 2011 for every town.  Ms. Terkelsen answered that she did not recall exactly what led to Walpole being left off the list, and that the per capita income data came from census data.

Ms. Terkelsen further explained that her goal in selecting these communities was to make comparison to stable, comparable communities that will serve to create good comparisons for the years to come.  She clarified that the standard set of data for benchmarking projects like this is at least 4 years of data.  However, the project is just now beginning, and they will have to make due until they have the necessary data collected.  Some data will get easier to compare as we progress forward but some metrics can be used as they stand on their own.  

Ms. O’Donnell asked why the difference between commercial and residential tax levies was not used as selection criteria.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that all the towns within their comparables have a split tax rate.  She explained that she preferred to use that metric in the comparison rather than selecting the comparables.  Some statistics are more valuable as town-wide statistics.  

Mr. Kern explained that if the benchmarking project wanted to look more closely at tax levies, they could move it from a data point to a selection criteria.  However, the impression was that this is not the focus of the benchmarking project.

Mr. Lindemann asked if Norwood’s data was skewed by their electrical utility.  Mr. Kern asked if Mr. Lindemann felt it should be eliminated.  Mr. Lindemann explained that he feels it is important to be able to provide qualifying information about these towns.  Mr. Preston suggested they provide this information as a standard footnote.  

Mr. Kern pointed out that he does not feel that towns should be cherry-picked out for generic reasons.  He suggested that 15 towns may be too many to serve as benchmarking communities.  If they are going to be getting very in-depth, calling other communities and adjusting for individual town factors, 15 may be too large of a burden on the town’s employees who have other responsibilities.

Ms. Terkelsen explained that the focus right now is to gather the information from nearby towns, because she does not expect that every community will be able to provide comprehensive responses for all their selected indicators, which she thinks may serve to narrow the field in the future.

Ms. O’Donnell asked if they would suggest creating a 6th selection criteria to reduce the amount of comparable towns.  Ms. Terkelsen and Mr. Kern explained that the “6th” criteria may be whether or not they respond.  Ms. Terkelsen emphasized the importance of creating a data history that could be used to set goals going forward.  

Mr. Preston asked if the committee was comfortable with the list of comparable towns that was recommended.

Mr. Lindemann asked if they might consider selectively adding in “excellent” towns, towns that can serve as a target milestone to understand what they are doing with their resources.  He asked if there were any towns which were known for being excellent in certain categories.  

Mr. Kern answered that by focusing entirely on statistical criteria they can create a long-lasting sense of objectivity for their data.

Ms. Terkelsen explained that the committee has not currently identified their reasons “why.”  That is to say, the purpose behind measuring certain data points and their end goal with the benchmarking process.

Mr. Heffernan said that from his perspective, the goal of these benchmarking efforts is to try to zero in on what other towns have discovered as “best practices” that we can learn from.  

Ms. Carney responded to Mr. Kern’s statement that some towns may not respond to our data requests.  She suggested that the committee could set a minimum quantity of responses to treat this as a viable exercise.

Ms. Terkelsen explained going in-depth to the data collected by other towns is not particularly viable.  However, if they are taking a more survey/request based approach to the project, it is basically just as easy to make requests of 15 towns as it is to make a request of 8. 

Ms. Fay asked if Dedham receives surveys from other towns.  Ms. Terkelsen answered that they regularly do, but they do not always respond to the survey requests. 

Mr. Roberts asked if there were private companies that could be hired to help with these projects.  Mr. Kern answered that they existed, but some have proven to be unreliable in the past, which tends to push the town back towards personal surveys.

Ms. Terkelsen related the existence of a company called Open Source Benchmark, which solicits data around certain KPIs.  However, it does not have much comparable data for MA.  She continued to explain that many similar private groups do not have much that is extremely useful for this project.

Mr. Heffernan explained that the charts presented in some of the paperwork they had received raised several meaningful questions.  Ms. Carney responded that charts can sometimes be misleading, because the data point was overall school spending, not spending per student.  

Mr. Preston reminded the committee that they need to answer two questions tonight: Are they happy with the selected comparable towns, and what do they want to request moving forward.  The committee expressed satisfaction with the comparable towns.  Mr. Preston asked how Ms. Terkelsen suggested they move forward in selecting their Performance Indicators.

Ms. Terkelsen explained that some departments are very hard to collect data on, while others could benefit more from receiving a high level of focus.  

Mr. Lindemann asked if any of the data from the ICMA was present in the paperwork they had received.  Ms. Terkelsen answered that it was not.

Mr. Roberts asked how these data points would be collected.  Ms. Terkelsen answered that the two options were to obtain the data themselves, or to implement a process by which they could reach out to the comparable communities through surveys.  She stated that both of these processes are going to be difficult, and that there are no guarantees.  Mr. Roberts raised the point to the committee that the onus seems to be on them to decide what data points they are currently hoping to collect.  

Mr. Heffernan asked if they had decided to limit the benchmarking process to certain major departments for now.  

Ms. O’Donnell reminded the committee that they had previously suggested the major department heads provide the list of benchmarking statistics.  Mr. Preston agreed, but believes that every department should be involved.

Mr. Kern explained that not all departments are readily able to distill their level of success into statistics.  He also explained that one of the advantages of going after the larger departments initially is that they may have the staff to spare.  

Ms. Terkelsen suggested that every department should at least be beginning the process of thinking about their benchmarks.  She would rather be able to present a list to the department heads right off the bat.

Mr. Heffernan suggested that smaller departments be given more leeway during this initial phase.  He specified that the departments he is most interested in are Education police fire General Government and DPW.

Mr. Lindemann said that some of the Performance Indicators he is more interested in are interdepartmental, such as “number of days from the beginning of the permitting process to its completion.” 

Ms. Terkelsen pointed out that they have not yet reached the point of this discussion where she feels comfortable narrowing down this process to approach specific goals.  She noted that many towns who undertake comparable projects use studies to determine the concerns of the community.

Ms. Carney said that she feels it could create interdepartmental conflict if some departments are “let off the hook” for this data collection.  Mr. Preston answered that he thinks letting the departments know about expectations has value in itself.  

Mr. Kern asked Mr. Flanagan how long it would take him to appraise a list of potential performance indicators.  Mr. Flanagan explained that he could do it quickly.  However, Data collection may or may not be ready in time for the budgeting process.

Mr. Kern pointed out that some departments have to answer to boards, like the library board, that can complicate this process significantly.  

Ms. Terkelsen requested that the committee begin to look over the data and resources that they have been provided to begin considering what other financial concerns they wish to see addressed.

Mr. Heffernan suggested the committee send their list of requests to Chairman Preston, so that he can provide it to Ms. Terkelsen.   Mr. Preston suggested that a major concern of this process may be salary benchmarking.  

Ms. Carney suggested that pure salary benchmarking is not that valuable when compared to total compensation benchmarking.  Mr. Kern agreed that there is a lot of context about the position that is necessary to make sense of the data.  Mr. Preston agreed, but suggested this raw data needs to be collected in order to lead to the questions that can often illuminate these issues and whether there are actual inequities.

Ms. Terkelsen asked the committee what their focus would be for this benchmarking.  

Mr. Preston stated that he feels the town government probably has a loose idea of how they compare to other towns.
Mr. Lindemann asked if their expectations seemed unlikely to be met by Mr. Kern and Ms. Terkelsen.  Mr. Kern answered that Ms. Terkelsen has been doing her best to collect all of this data, but there has been some frustration about the seemingly meandering purpose of their benchmarking project.  He believes that this project will need clear goals in the future to have more value.

Mr. Heffernan suggested the committee decide a strategic objective. 

Ms. Terkelsen clarified that each community has its own goals and its own challenges, and that our town needs to enumerate clear goals with the data if they are going to collect as much data as is requested.  She made it clear that collating all of this data is going to be extremely time consuming and it would be problematic if it goes to waste.

Mr. Preston suggested this topic be on the agenda for the October 11 meeting.

Mr. Lindemann reminded the committee that individual members could submit their requests to Mr. Preston. 

Ms. Emery Butler asked when they would be receiving the Email with the full warrant information.  Ms. Baker answered that the full document would be out at least a week before.  

Mr. Heffernan Motioned to adjourn Ms. Emery Butler seconded, it was voted 9-0.  Meeting adjourned at 9:05.




